Kanab City Council Meeting
March 12th, 2024
Kanab City Council Chambers 
26 North 100 East
6:30 PM
 
Work Meeting
1. Mayor and Council Business – Liaison Reports 
                Liaison Report
Councilmember Chamberlain – None.
Councilmember Banks – The Library Board is doing good things.
Councilmember Corry – He is still waiting on the beautification board to meet.
Mayor Johnson – None.
Councilmember Heaton – None.
Councilmember Colson – None.
 
2. City Staff Business – There will be an Easter egg hunt at the Ranchos Park on March 30th. 
The City will be having a meeting with UDOT, the engineers, and staff about Kanab Creek Drive and US89 on the 14th.
Business Meeting
1. Call to Order and Roll Call – Councilmember Chamberlain called the meeting to order. Councilmember Banks offered the invocation. Mr. Burggraaf led the pledge of allegiance.
In attendance: Mayor Johnson (6:55); Councilmember Chamberlain, Councilmember Banks, Councilmember Corry, Councilmember Heaton and Councilmember Colson; City Manager Kyler Ludwig; Recorder Celeste Cram; Building Inspector & Land Use Coordinator Janae Chatterley; and City Attorney Kent Burggraaf. 
Not in attendance – None.

3. Public Comment Period – 

Alan Seilhammer: Mr. Seilhammer is the Wreaths Across America coordinator. They received a grant and want to express thanks to the council. He presented gifts for Mayor Johnson, Councilmember Banks, Councilmember Colson, Councilmember Heaton, and Cemetery Director Danielle Ramsay.
	



4. Consent Items: 

a. Approval of City Council Minutes:
February 27, 2024 Regular City Council Meeting.
b. Approval of Accounts Payable Vouchers
i. March 5, 2024 ($55,775.84)

Councilmember Heaton made a motion to approve the consent items as listed in the packet. Councilmember Corry seconds, unanimous vote. Motion passed.

5.    Board Commission, Committee 
a. Consideration of the appointment of Bill Mader to the Kanab Library Board through 12/31/2027

Councilmember Colson made a motion to nominate Bill Mader to the Library Board through 12/31/2027. Councilmember Heaton seconds. Unanimous vote, motion passed.
 
6.    Presentations: None at this time.


7. Public Hearing Items:

a. Public hearing, discussion and consideration of a plat amendment for a lot line adjustment on parcel K-134-713A and K-134-713B [Peterson & Moqui] located at 1693 S. Powell Dr. and 537 W. Piute Dr. in the Kanab Creek Ranchos Subdivision, Unit 7 [Applicant Red Sands Geomatics].
Mrs. Chatterley stated that Red Sands Geomatics, representative of Trevor and Jodi Peterson and Moqui Knoll, LLC applied to amend the plat for Kanab Creek Ranchos, Unit 7 parcels K-134-713A & K-134-713B located approximately at 1963 S Powell Dr. & 537 W Piute Dr. The plat amendment consists of a lot line
adjustment. The current zone is RR-1. Currently lot 713A is 1.78 acres and 713B is 3.03 acres. The proposed lot line adjustment will increase lot 713A to 2.28 acres and decrease lot 713B to 2.52 acres. Development Committee has reviewed the application, sketch plan and narrative provided by the
applicant. Staff has determined:
· The application meets the requirements of the subdivision ordinance.
· The application meets the zoning ordinance.
· When sensitive lands have been identified necessitating abatement of conditions; staff will
· Require a Geotech study prior to any issuance of building permits.
· The subdivision is consistent with the General Plan and Future Land Use Map.
· Parcel is zoned RR-1.
· The proposed streets conform to the guidelines found in the Transportation Master Plan.

-No Public Comment- 

Councilmember Corry made a motion to approve the plat amendment to the Kanab Creek Ranchos, Unit 7, affecting parcels K-134-713A & K-134-713B based on the findings and conditions of approval as outlined in the staff report #2024004. Councilmember Banks seconded. 

Councilmember Colson – Yes
Councilmember Heaton – Yes
Councilmember Corry - Yes
Councilmember Banks - Yes
Councilmember Chamberlain – None.
Motion passed.

8.  Action Items Ready for Vote:
a. Discussion and consideration of a resolution authorizing Kane County to develop on street angled parking on City owned property north of parcel K-23-1.
Mr. Ludwig stated that Kane County has proposed the development of off-site parking on Kanab City property located north of the Kanab Center lot (parcel K-23-1). The parking area is proposed on City owned property adjacent to 100 North. The parking is intended to meet current and future needs of the
development. In March of 2023 the City entered a similar agreement with the County for property adjacent to the County Offices on 100 North. The County in the agreement is responsible for upkeep, and ensuring storm water on the property is addressed with their design. Following approval from the
City Council the County will start a final design of the parking layout. The adjacent property owner to the east has expressed interest in developing parking on City Property and may come to the City and request similar use through a franchise agreement or development agreement.

Councilmember Colson made a motion to approve Resolution 3-1-24 R, A Resolution Authorizing Kane County to use City Property North of Their Property Located at 20 North 100 East to Install Public Parking Stalls. Councilmember Heaton seconds.

Councilmember Colson – Yes
Councilmember Heaton – Yes
Councilmember Corry - Yes
Councilmember Banks - Yes
Councilmember Chamberlain – None.
Motion passed.

Mayor Johnson arrived (6:55).
b. Discussion and acceptance for further consideration of an annexation petition from the property owners of parcel 3-6-29-2A (Kenneth and Lena Seng – 19.67 acres) [Utah Code 10-2-405].
Councilmember Heaton recused.

March 1, 2024 Kane County mailed and emailed a Notice of Intent to File a Petition for Annexation. The notice was to inform the City of Kanab that the property owners of parcel 3-6- 29-2A were interested in annexation into the City limits. On March 5, 2024 Kanab City received a petition from more than 1/3 (in real property value) of the property owners petitioning annexation into the City. The petition represents the full ownership of the 19.67 acres of property. If the City fails to review the petition on or before the March 26th City Council Meeting it is accepted for further consideration without Council action. Following acceptance for further consideration the City Clerk will review the petition within 30 days. The clerk will ensure the petition meets state codes (10-2-403(3) and (4). After approval from the City Clerk the City has 10 days to notify property owners (within 1⁄2 mile) and public entities impacted by the proposed annexation of the petition and of the process to protest (30-day protest period).
After the protest period the City can schedule a public hearing on the annexation. The public should
have at least 7-days’ notice of the public hearing.
Josh Beazer (Iron Rock Group Representative): Mr. Beazer stated that Louis Pratt contacted them about a Garkane easement, but they are working with Garkane regarding his concern.

Councilmember Chamberlain made a motion to accept the Petition for Annexation of parcel 3-6-29-2A for further consideration and direct the City Clerk to review the Annexation Petition. Councilmember Corry seconds.

Councilmember Colson – Yes
Councilmember Heaton – Recused
Councilmember Corry - Yes
Councilmember Banks - Yes
Councilmember Chamberlain – Yes
Motion passed

9. Items for Discussion:
a. Discussion on the 2024 Recreation and Transportation Impact Fees Facilities Plans.
Mr. Ludwig made a presentation to the council. Included in that presentation were charts showing historical annual growth rates, with an average of 3%. Projected annual growth with this study are shown as 3% for 10 years (2023-2032) then 2% after that (2033-2043). It is assumed that residential and commercial growth will occur at that same rate. Kanab City currently operates and maintains five existing parks and two recreational facilities. Kanab has one paved trail that connects to the Kane County Water Conservancy District’s trails around Jackson Flat Reservoir. 
• 2 Community Parks – Jacob Hamblin Park, Kanab Creek Ranchos Park
• 3 Special Use Parks – Kanab Creek Ranchos Entrance Park, Levi Stewart Memorial Park, Cemetery
• 2 Recreation Facilities – City Pool, Kanab Center (partnered with Kane County)
• Level of Service
• Existing LOS for Parks is 5.95 ac/1,000 people
• Existing LOS for Undeveloped Parks is 3.44 ac/1,000 people
• Existing LOS for Paved Trails is 0.22 mi/1,000 people
• Existing LOS for Recreation Facilities is 4,828.5 sq-ft/1,000 people
Discussion on the FY2024 Budget and a potential mid-year amendment. 
The facility plan provides further analysis of the LOS and provides an action plan and recommended improvements to guide the development of park, trails, and recreation facilities in Kanab. Recommended Projects:
· 17 parks identified - 82.8 acres
· 25 trails identified - 29.8 miles
· Expansion of the city pool facility or new recreation building
· Total impact fee eligible cost of all improvements not to exceed $7,211,281.94 
Mayor Johnson and the commission members discussed the different proposed amenities with Mr. Ludwig. Mayor Johnson suggested adding upgrades/expansion to the pool section, and also adding potential golf courses to the list.
Mr. Ludwig stated that Kanab City maintains approximately 51.6 miles of roadway. UDOT also has approximately 11.1 miles of state roads within city limits. Kane County also owns and maintains Kane Plex Drive within city limits. 
He discussed and went over the graph listed in the packet of existing projects on our list of potential improvements for the council.
The commission discussed the comparable towns that the engineers model our data after. They feel like there are other towns that would be a better fit to model our transportation impact fee facility plan after.

10. Review and Discussion of the March 26, 2024 City Council Meeting Agenda.

Mr. Ludwig stated that there are a couple of meeting items that will be coming up for the council to be thinking about. 
The first item is that there are two properties that the county will be asking for zone changes. 
They will also be talking about the Public Safety and Sewer impact fee analysis and eligible projects.
The Hidden Canyon Development will be bringing a development agreement. The council and staff briefly talked about a previous development agreement with this developer and the City.
Mr. Ludwig continued to discuss that there will be a budget amendment with some proposed changes as a result of received grant funding. 

Councilmember Heaton made a motion to adjourn. Councilmember Colson seconds. Unanimous vote, meeting adjourned.
